



Salem Council on Aging
Minutes
Annual Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, October 16, 2013
The Annual Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, October 16, 2013, 6 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 
The resumption of the suspended Annual Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging from September 18th, 2013 will be Wednesday, October 16, 2013, 6 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 

I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

Meeting called to order by Chairperson Pat Donahue (PD).

PD:  Open the annual meeting Wednesday, October 16, 2013, 6:05 p.m. 
II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Donna Clifford (DC, Secretary), Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Lynda Coffill (LCF)
Absent: Julie Carver (JC), Loretta Carroll (LC), Pamela Greaves (PG), Dolores Nagle (DN).
Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services, Mike Sosnowski (MS, City Council Liaison), and Sharon Kearney (Secretary of Minutes).
III. Nomination and Election of OFficers  
PD:  Nominate Vice-Chairperson, Secretary, and Treasurer as a slate: Elaine Heredeen nominated for Office of Vice-Chairperson; Alice Williams nominated for Office of Treasurer; Julie Carver nominated for Office of Secretary.  Opens floor for any other nominations. With none made, PD requests a vote on the slate.
LCF:  Makes a motion to cast one vote for the full slate of officers.
DC:  Seconds the motion. 
VOTE: Slate unanimously approved
PD:  The slate of Officers is elected. 

IV. MOTION TO ADJOURN
PD:  Requests a motion to adjourn the Annual Meeting.
LCF:  So moved.
EH: Seconded. 
VOTE:  Unanimously approved. 
Annual Meeting adjourned at 6:07 pm.
Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney
Salem Council on Aging

Minutes
Regular Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, October 16, 2013, following Annual Meeting.
The Regular Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, October16, 2013, following the Annual Meeting, at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 
I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

PD:  Open the regular meeting Wednesday, October 16, 2013, 6:08 p.m.

II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Donna Clifford (DC, Secretary), Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Lynda Coffill (LCF).
Absent: Julie Carver (JC), Loretta Carroll (LC), Pamela Greaves (PG), and Dolores Nagle (DN).
Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services, Mike Sosnowski (MS, City Council Liaison), and Sharon Kearney (Secretary of Minutes).
III. 
Minutes of Previous Meeting – Vote will be taken to waive the reading of (or read) and accept (or amend) the minutes of the previous meeting held on Wednesday, September 18, 2013, 6:05 p.m.

PD: Requests a motion to waive the reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting.
EH: Makes a motion to waive reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Wednesday, September 18, 2013.
AW: Seconds the motion.
VOTE:  Unanimously approved.
LCF: Requests a copy of the minutes to the previous meeting. 
EH:  The minutes are online.
WW:  They should have been sent. I will make copies. (Distributes copies.)
PD: I’ll make the motion, again, to accept.
EH: Makes a motion to waive reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Wednesday, September 18, 2013, 6:05 p.m.

AW: Seconds the motion.
IV. Chairperson Comments:  

PD: I have no comments at this point.
V. Report of the Assistant Director:  
William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services Dept. 
A. Flu immunization clinic Wednesday, October 16, 9 a.m. to noon, at Senior Center   
WW: The flu immunization was today, which was put on by the Board of Health. There were about 100 people who came for an immunization. The number continues to drop as more pharmacies and other places offer the immunizations. Four or five years ago there were well over 200 people. There are so many other opportunities for people to get their shots. It is a service we offer here with the Board of Health and it runs very smoothly. 

MS:  Is this going to be offered to the seniors at an additional time later? 

WW:  I don’t think so.  The Board of Health is the one who contacts us (COA) to use our building for the flu clinic.  I can’t recall when it has been offered twice in one year. 
MS:  OK.

B. Latino senior citizens naturalization ceremony; new classes start; student interns from Salem State University; simultaneous interpretation system use. 
WW:   Two Latino senior citizens participated in a naturalization ceremony in Boston after completing the citizenship class at the Bentley School, in conjunction with the school department.  We had five senior citizens attend those classes. There is another Latino senior citizen scheduled to take the citizenship exam in January.  New classes started this month.  There are no senior citizens attending at this point but the can attend at any time. The classes go until April.
We have four Spanish-language student-interns from Salem State University. They come on Tuesday morning, Wednesday morning and Thursday afternoon.  It is a wonderful group of students who are helping with translation, interpretation, greeting, medical appointments, and appointments with social workers.  They are also helping with English classes that we have here weekly.  They sit and have lunch with them.  I’m excited to have them.
PD: Are they proficient in Spanish?
WW:  Yes, some more skilled than others. For some it is their native language, but for those for whom it is not, they’re doing a great job. 

C.  North Shore Community College Nursing Students “Well Elder” unit.
WW: Twelve nursing students from North Shore Community College do their “Well Elder” unit here every fall. Recently, they interacted with the senior citizens trying to get ideas as to why our guests like to come here and how they think it benefits their health and sense of well being? They write the answers to their questions and give them to their college supervisor. Then the supervisor asks me for feedback as to how it went with the students. 

PD:  It would be interesting to see what their answers were. 
LCF: I would like to know what the responses were from the seniors.

WW: I could talk to the students’ supervisor, Norene Gachinard, about it, but I’m not sure if she can pass on that information to us.
PD: Maybe she could make a summary of the responses.

D. Collaboration with National Senior Network senior job transition program.
WW:  The National Senior Network is a job transition program for folks over 55 years of age.  We’ve had an NSN here continuously for the seven years I’ve been here.  Gary Lavender, Aguedita Fernandez, Claudio Ventura, George Billson, Phil Currier have participated in it.  It is a program where they work 12 to 20 hours at minimum wage. The NSN program pays for it, but we benefit from the work and participants benefit from training and support in transitioning back into the work force.
LCF:  What do they do? 
WW:  They help out with the lunch program, cleaning the building, janitorial duties.  They help maintain and update our database.  They do a lot of different things.
PD:  Is there a limited number of them?

WW:  No, we can have as many as are suitable for the positions we have.  We have to have job descriptions for them and NSN places workers with us, when appropriate. Now, due to budget cuts, NSN is trying to get away from city-based offices for which they pay rent in Lowell, Lynn, and Salem, and cut their rent by creating more points of access in buildings where their people are working, like our Senior Center. We do have space available on the second floor and we’re pursuing a memorandum of understanding with NSN to have them use it up to 20 hours per week, starting in December of this year.  We could get a couple hundred dollars a month as a stipend. They would supply their own office supplies, copy paper, printer. We provide the telephone and a computer.  If NSN uses our space, it may enhance our relationship with them and make for a smoother paperwork flow and communication.  They serve our community and they serve our senior citizens in our community who are looking to get back into the job market, so I think it would be a good thing.  
E. Community Development Block Grants and audit
WW:  Our performance with Community Development Block Grants is audited every year by a member of the Planning Department.  The Community Development Block Grants fund two of our four part-time COA van drivers, as well as the LifeSaver program, in which bracelets or anklets are given to senior citizens who are prone to wandering, usually due to Alzheimer’s or dementia, so they can be located quickly and relatively easily. The audit was successful.
LCF:  Does it use a GPS chip?

WW:  No, it is not a chip like you put in an animal. It is a tracking bracelet. The police have the tracking unit. It is the same idea.
F. 
Massachusetts Council on Aging Annual Conference.

WW: Lynn Barrett, Sharon Felton and Fay Ventoris attended the MCOA conference.  Fay and Annie, Activity Coordinator at the Beverly COA, came back with a program idea they’re excited about--the Aging Mastery Program. Fay is hoping to form a focus group to consider this program, which targets a wellness model for senior citizens and is very interactive.  Fay reported that it is a program that has been used in other senior centers across the country, and that it can make programs for senior citizens more engaging and interesting. 
G. 
Review of Activities, Transportation, Social Services, Nutrition.   
WW:  October COA newsletters have been printed and are available in the lobby.
LCF:  Judy Francis is having a luncheon for the Golden Tones next week at the Hawthorne Hotel.

PD:  How many people are in the Golden Tones?

LCF:  It varies.  It can be 12 to 15, sometimes 18.  It depends on the season. There are more in the winter than the spring.
WW:  Transportation: In September there were 147 people who took a total of 980 point-to-point rides. I’m looking forward to getting a fifth van that we are in the pipeline for, but I’m not sure when that is going to happen.  There are times when a van will have to go to motor pool for a day or two so we are stuck with three vans and have to juggle ride schedules.  Ultimately, I want to make sure always that drivers are not rushed and over-extended.  I’m trying to impress on Transportation Coordinator Rosanna Donahue the importance of not over-extending the drivers so that it makes them feel pressured to drive a little faster and rush senior citizens on and off the van. Drivers need to remain calm on the job. There is a lot of coordination involved in transporting 147 people nearly a thousand times per month.
Social Services: Sharon Felton reported for the combined months of July, August and September folks 60 years of age or older 453 were served 1,395 times. Under 60 years of age – family members of the COA; 51 were served 119 times. Also, Sharon wanted me to report we received 118 farmer’s market coupon booklets for a face value of $25 each, and were all distributed to 118 Salem seniors in need.  It‘s a program through the Department of Agriculture and seniors look forward to receiving them every year.  Income-eligible senior citizens get a coupon for twenty-five dollars worth of produce at the farmers market.

Nutrition: Nutrition Coordinator Sandy George has been out so I do not have any information.  From what I can tell, visually, the numbers are holding.  The lunches are good with our current caterer.

LCF:  The food is not provided from the high school? Do you know who the caterer is?

WW:  It always has been a private contractor, not from the high school. The company is Sidekim, out of Lynn. North Shore Elder Services contracts with a caterer on behalf of COAs in Salem, Marblehead, Middleton and Danvers. 
LCF:  Does the caterer do Meals on Wheels also?

WW: Yes, we are serving about 120 meals on wheels, daily.

VI. Committee Reports: No Committee Reports
PD:  We do not have any committees so we don’t any committee reports. 

VII. Treasure’s Report:  
WW: It includes essentially the same numbers from last month, except salaries. The Principal Clerk has not drawn on any of the accounts that you see.

LCF:  Is the date incorrect? It says, “ending August 31, 2013.”
WW: It should read “ending September 31, 2013.” 

PD:  It says we have $16,000 in van donations. I know you said you wanted a fifth van.
WW:  Van donations are donations passengers make, and they are typically put toward repairs.

IX. OLD BUSINESS:   
LCF:  I have two questions from last month. It says in the bylaws that the Board has input into the hiring of the Director of Council of Aging.  Last month WW asked for input in terms of qualifications.  Is that the limit of our input? Or, is there not some provision for a member of the board to be on the hiring committee?
WW:  I don’t know that there is a required provision in that regard.  The bylaws might address that, or there is “A Guide for COA Board Members” (distributed to Salem COA Board members present), which was updated in July 2013 by the Massachusetts Executive Office of Elder Affairs. It might also address the COA Board’s input on hiring a COA director. These are only guidelines, so there is not an absolute requirement that somebody from the COA board participate in the hiring process. However, it would be prudent for the Human Resources Department to consider including a COA board members when considering the hiring process.
LCF:  I would like to make a motion that we request, of the Human Resources Department, one member of the COA Board be part of the hiring process for a new director.

PD: Seconds the motion.

WW:  I think you should include, as part of the motion, how the Board would execute making that request.

LCF:  In writing. Would you accept an amendment to the motion? May I amend the motion by saying that the COA requests, in writing to the Human Resources Department, that one of the members of the board to sit on the hiring committee for the new COA director position.
PD: Seconded.

VOTE: Unanimously approved. 

PD: Who is going to write the letter?
LCF:  I will write the letter and have the COA Chairperson sign it. Also, last month we discussed the status of the new senior center. Do we have an update?

WW:  I have a brief update from Dominic Pangallo, from the Mayor’s office. Licensed site professionals will evaluate the soil at the site to see if there are places that need to be remediated to a degree more than they have already been. They have taken soil samples at various parts on the grounds and have identified a couple of hot spots to be eliminated.

LCF:  So, the site prep has been completed.

WW:  I’m not sure it has been completed, but site professionals have been on the scene and they are working on getting soil samples. That is all I know at this point.
LCF: I was in this building today around 11 a.m. It was so hot on the first floor, I don’t know how anyone could stand it. 
WW:  Meanwhile, we were struggling to heat the third floor.  There is only one thermostat in the lobby which takes care of all three floors. 

LCF: I have another motion. I make a motion that we write a letter to the Mayor’s office respectfully requesting monthly updates on the status of the senior center.

PD & EH: Seconded
VOTE: Unanimously approved. 
LCF: I’ll write the letter and get the Chairperson’s signature.

X. New Business: 
PD: Two letters will be written by LCF.
WW: Encourages everyone to review the “A Guide for COA Board Members” document, keeping in mind that they include only guidelines, not legal requirements.
PD:  It’s is nice to have something to look at in case you have a question.
LCF: I have some new business. I have a book I wrote called, “Salem’s Veteran’s Voices,” which is about World War II veterans from Salem. I want to present it to the COA for the library at the Senior Center. For those who are interested, I’m also going to write about veterans from the wars in Korea and Vietnam.

PD:  You interviewed the veterans personally?

LCF: Yes. I wrote the book as a community service. The Salem Public Library has one of the books. Bentley School has one and I will also give one to Salem High School.  
XI. Visitors’ CommENTS:

None.
    XII.
     Next board meeting:
Next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, Nov. 20, 2013, at 6 p.m. 

   XIII.     Vote to Adjournment:
    PD:  Requests a motion to adjourn the meeting.
    EH:  Makes a motion to adjourn the meeting.

    AW: Seconded.
    VOTE: Unanimously approved.

Regular meeting adjourns at 6:53 p.m.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney
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